[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

FINANCE COMMITTEE BUDGET HEARING MINUTES

August 30, 2011
8:30 a.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), Greg Anderson, Bill Bishop (arr. 8:53, Bill Gulliford, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones
Excused: John Crescimbeni
Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Matt Schellenberg (arr. 10:47), Doyle Carter, Robin Lumb (arr. 10:14)
Also: Mickey Miller, Kent Olsen and Heath Beach – Administration and Finance Department;  Jessica Deal, Ronald Belton and Chris Hand– Mayor’s Office; Steve Rohan and Peggy Sidman – General Counsel’s Office; Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy, Kim Taylor, Phillip Peterson and Heather Norsworthy – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Mike Weinstein – State Attorney’s Office; Joe Stelma – Court Administration; Linda Lanier – Jacksonville Children’s Commission; Joey Duncan and Lin White – Public Works Department; Ron Littlepage – Florida Times-Union; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Dr. Steve Wallace – FSCJ; Curtis Hart – Jacksonville Journey Oversight Committee
Meeting Convened:  8:43 a.m.
Chairman Clark convened the meeting and stated that if good progress is made today and all outstanding issues are covered, then tomorrow’s noticed meeting may not be needed.  Kirk Sherman distributed a list of 14 items remaining to be resolved, 2 of which have not been discussed at all; the remainder is holdovers from previous meetings.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout labeled Proposed FY11-12 Budget – Wrap-Up Schedule August 30, 2011 and August 31, 2011
Court Technology

Chairman Clark announced that the State Attorney, Clerk of the Courts and Public Defender had all signed the Memorandum of Understanding regarding use of the technology fee.  

Motion: move the technology fee revenues “above the line” – approved.
Jacksonville Journey
Program Manager Debbie Verges answered questions about the program, particularly a program that will hire ex-gang members to intervene with potentially troubled youth to divert them from gang activity.  Gateway Human Services runs the program and does background screening on these employees.  In response to a question about the success of the Journey, Ms. Verges stated that crime is down overall in Jacksonville, and particularly juvenile crime (down over 30% since the Journey started).  The recidivism rate for ex-offenders who go through Jacksonville’s re-entry program is much better than the state’s overall rate.  Initial problems with the out-of-school suspension center have been overcome and now the program is at capacity at all sites.  In response to a question about the reduction of the Jacksonville Commitment scholarship program, Ms. Verges stated that the reduction came about because of the difficult budget conditions after former Mayor Peyton’s 3-year commitment to the program ended.
Committee members Gulliford and Bishop questioned how the Journey relates to the Children’s Commission – why does $7.2 million of Journey money flow to the Children’s Commission?  Doesn’t that raise the possibility of the money being diluted by being spent for city-wide programs?  Jax Journey Oversight Committee Chairman Curtis Hart stated that the Journey is intended to attack crime in Health Zone 1 and to coordinate existing and new programs, not to run programs itself.
Motion (Yarborough): hold the Jax Journey budget constant from FY11 to FY12 and reduce the General Fund contribution by $72,600.

Chairman Clark asked Ms. Verges and Mr. Hart what is the Journey’s ultimate goal?  What is the target?  What is the ultimate exit strategy, or is the Journey intended to be forever?  Mr. Hart stated that if the Council wants the Oversight Committee to develop targets and a program end strategy, they would be happy to do that.
Motion (Clark): cut $1.4 million from the Journey budget that should have been grant funding next year.

Amendment (Bishop): add a requirement that the Oversight Committee report to the Council within 6 months with the plan for the future of the Jacksonville Journey.
Council Member Jones reiterated that the purpose of the Journey is to fight crime and deal with dire social problems in Health Zone 1 which has the worst crime, the worst unemployment, and the worst school dropout rate and needs the help the most.  Jacksonville cannot afford to abandon this part of the city.  Council Member Gulliford felt that some Journey funding is being spread throughout the City and not targeted to Health Zone 1 as intended as a result of being funneled through the Jacksonville Children’s Commission.  If the City wants to concentrate on Health Zone 1, then why give the funds to an agency that works city-wide?  Keep it in the Journey’s hands and therefore targeted where it’s needed most.
Motion: restore the remainder of the Jacksonville Journey funding “above the line”, less the $1.4 million addressed in the Clark amendment above – approved.

Capital Improvement Program
Council Member Bishop stated that he has an ordinance pending before City Council to amend the Ordinance Code to add requirements to the spending of capital improvement dollars that are listed in the CIP as unspecified or lump sum category projects without specific details.  Such projects would be required to get specific approval from City Council before expenditure if the amount of the project exceeds $100,000.
Motion (Bishop): amend the budget ordinance to add language stating that if a capital project is to be constructed using funds from one of the non-specific capital account (no detailed project listing) in an amount exceeding $100,000, that project must come back to City Council for approval – approved.
Public Works Director Joey Duncan noted his concern that bringing road construction projects back to City Council for approval might lead to the unwanted injection of politics into the system after programs have been selected for construction based on the department’s evaluation matrix.  The same concern would apply if the second level of council approval is needed for park or drainage projects.  In response to a question about why there was a considerable reduction in pays-as-you-go funding for stormwater projects in the new budget, Kent Olsen stated that the current budget had only pay/go funding for those projects and no borrowing.  Next year they will return to the normal ratio of borrowed and pay/go funding.
In response to a question from Chairman Clark about opportunities to delay CIP projects for a year, Jessica Deal of the Mayor’ office stated that the $6.5 million for the Gold Merit/Pope Place project could be delayed for a year, but all of the other projects need to be funded immediately.

Council Member Carter distributed a handout and advocated a plan that would defer funding of the Haverty’s/Jake Godbold building for 4 years and allocate the funding to two road projects on the Westside – New World Avenue and Hammond Boulevard.  He explained the need for the funding of the projects based on their connection to other projects either recently completed or under construction in the area and on safety grounds.  Janice Billy explained that the building purchase option will cost $13.93 million in 2012; delaying the purchase for 4 years would add $5.5 million in lease payment costs over those years and raise the purchase price by $1.3 million.  Kirk Sherman stated that the Godbold Building lease is a terrible business deal for the City and the building should be purchased at the first opportunity to get out of the current arrangement.
The meeting was in recess from 10:36 to 10:47 a.m.
Deferral of actuarial study

Motion: on p. 10, approve the “true-up” numbers for each department’s additional pension contribution necessitated by the decision not to defer the pension actuarial study for one year – approved.
Sheriff’s Office
Kirk Sherman reviewed a handout showing the impact of the changes to the Sheriff’s budget the committee discussed at last Friday’s meeting.  The General Counsel’s Office has reviewed and approved the proposed actions.

Motion (Gulliford): reduce the JSO budget by $4.4 million as indicated on the Auditor’s handout entitled “Office of the Sheriff – Additional Budget Reductions FY 2012” just handed out, as amended to remove the line item for “Excess cuts from increase in GEPP contribution - $57,969” – approved.
Sheriff Rutherford stated that the cuts being discussed will go into effect on October 1, 2011 and he will be hoping to backfill the positions with the COPS grant if received and hopefully with the 2% pay cut the union will accept.  He is looking at 52 layoffs on a “last in, first out” basis.  He requested that the $4.4 million reduction be placed in a contingency fund to replace those positions if the grant and/or salary reduction become reality.  There was considerable discussion of the need for a contingency fund and/or putting a specific figure “below the line” and what represented a real reduction vs. an accounting exercise.
Motion (Gulliford): put $2.2 million of the JSO budget reduction in a designated contingency fund and cut $2.2 million entirely – approved.
Grant match policy
Chairman Clark had the General Counsel’s office hand out a propose Ordinance Code amendment regarding grant matches that would add new language requiring 1) that all ordinances appropriating matching funds must include a reverter clause providing that unused matching funds must be returned to their account of origin, and 2) that in the event that grant funds must be reimbursed to a grantor or budgeted grants do not materialize, the applicant department or agency must be charged for the reimbursement or funding shortfall.

Motion (Clark): adopt the proposed amendment to Ordinance Code Section 117.106 regarding grant match reversion and unfunded or reimbursed grant expenses as shown on the OGC handout just distributed – approved.
Equestrian Center
The committee engaged in considerable discussion about the history, funding and future prospects for the Equestrian Center.  Council Member Carter advocated for continued funding and operation of the center and for its potential inclusion in the campus for the Jacksonville Agricultural Fair if it should be relocated to the Westside.  There was discussion about events scheduled through 2014 and whether or not deposits have been paid and contracts signed.
Motion (Gulliford): budget for 6 months of operation of the Equestrian Center and then discontinue funding for all but required budgetary items (i.e. debt service, insurance), with the budget to include “trued-up” figures reflecting 6 months of operation – approved.
Designated Contingencies
Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, strike the $2,000,000 contingency for Economic Development – approved.

Motion (Yarborough): on p. 11, strike the $109,837 contingency for food and beverage – fails.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, restore the $109,837 contingency for food and beverage “above the line”– approved.
Motion (Anderson): on p. 11, strike the $134,638 contingency for 2 City Council ECA positions, but retain the positions unfunded – approved.

Chairman Clark stated that a City Council Personnel Committee meeting is needed to discuss the $448,130 in potential savings, so this item will remain “below the line”.
Motion (Jones): on p. 11, restore the $963,145 contingency for the Inspector General’s Office “above the line” – approved.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, strike the $85,627 contingency for debt service on new IT development projects – approved.

Jessica Deal requested the committee to retain 3 AMIO positions which will be vital for the administrative reorganization process.  Kent Olsen stated that the positions will work on a variety of strategic initiatives and represent positions for which the needed skill set does not exist in City government.  They are needed to fill holes for positions already removed from the proposed budget.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, restore funding for 7 AMIOs “above the line” and strike funding for the 3 AMIOs for the Central Operations Department – approved.
Motion: on p. 11, strike $776,000 for Fire and Rescue Department overtime – approved.
Motion (Jones): on p. 11, keep $1.84 million for 6 months of operation of the JEDC “below the line” – fails for lack of a second.

Motion (Yarborough): on p. 11, strike $1.7 million for 6 months of operation of the JEDC.
Motion (Gulliford): on p. 11, keep the funding for the Small Business Center grant intact.

Paul Crawford, Deputy Director of the JEDC, stated that as of October 1 the JEDC will be homeless if there is no provision for rent for their current location, and the action just taken makes no provision for moving expenses to a City facility.  

Motion (Yarborough): on p. 11, allocate $75,384 in the JEDC budget for 2 months of rent, furniture and equipment costs ($35,384) and for moving expenses ($40,000) – approved.
Jessica Deal asked the committee to defer action on the JEDC budget until the administration has had an opportunity to assess its operations and come up with a plan for the future economic development mechanism of the City.
Motion (Gulliford): on p. 11, keep the JEDC contractual funding for the small business center and the Bob Hayes Track Meet intact, budget for 6 months of JEDC operations and rent, and allocate $40,000 for moving expenses, with a net effect of striking approximately $1.7 million from the JEDC budget – approved.
Motion (Bishop): reconsider the previous action regarding deletion of 3 AMIO positions – approved.

Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, restore the previously-deleted 3 AMIO positions for the Central Operations Department – approved 4-2.

In response to a question, John Keane, Executive Director of the Police and Fire Pension Fund, stated that any funds budgeted to the PFPF but not spent stay in the fund’s possession and do not revert to the General Fund.  The City’s annual contribution to the pension fund includes the pension normal and UAAL allocations and the cost of administration and benefits.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 11, reduce the Police and Fire Pension Fund salary line by 2% - approved.
Motion (Yarborough): on p. 11, restore the Police and Fire Pension Fund administrative budget “above the line”, excluding the 2% salary line reduction just approved - approved.

Motion: on p. 21, approve the budget ordinance amendment in Sec. 6.1 to add section references – approved.
Motion: on p. 11, keep the Supervisor of Elections contingency of $278,104 for the Presidential Preference Primary “below the line” until the primary is scheduled and costs can be estimated – approved.
Motion: on p. 11, restore the special contingency of $6,417 for Fund 561 travel “above the line” – approved.
Motion: on p. 11, restore $9,320 of the special contingency for Fund 581 travel “above the line and strike the remainder – approved.

Chairman Clark stated that the special contingency for the Value Adjustment Board needs to be held over to a future meeting.

Motion: on p. 11, keep the $951,870 contingency for the Value Adjustment Board “below the line” – approved. 
Motion: on pp. 11 and 31, restore the $1,800,487 contingency for the Copy Center “above the line”, including a transfer of $275,000 in printing and binding expenses – approved. 

Motion (Gulliford): on p. 11, make the Legal Aid funding payable on a monthly basis in arrears and add language to the budget ordinance to that effect – approved.
Motion (Jones): on p. 11, restore the $299.755 special contingency for Legal Aid “above the line, to be payable as described above – approved.

JEA
Kyle Billy stated that all of the information requested of the JEA by the committee at a previous meeting has been received except a written pledge not to give incentive raises in years in which rates are increased.  JEA Chief Financial Officer Jim McElroy stated that the JEA board will be meeting on September 20th and will take up the committee’s request for a pledge on incentive raises at that time.

Banking Fund
The committee engaged in considerable discussion with Budget Officer Kent Olsen about the uses of the Banking Fund and the level of borrowing planned for the next several years.  If the General Fund grows at the projected rate of the next 3 or 4 years, the amount of borrowing as a percentage of the General Fund will decrease.  The planned borrowing is in line with the debt affordability model adopted by City Council.  Chairman Clark said he sees increasing stress on the General Fund cash flow for the next several years as a result of the amount of planned borrowing and continuing revenue stress.  Mr. Olsen reiterated the administration’s goal of increasing the use of “pay/go” funding and less borrowing for on-going annual capital expenditures.  CFO Mickey Miller explained that the CIP and Banking Fund borrowing are not in perfect synchronization because the Banking Fund uses a 4 year borrowing period when capital projects are authorized (50% in year 1, 25%, 15% and 10%), so projects authorized for funding in a CIP year don’t immediately translate into Banking Fund borrowing.  He stated that the borrowing bubble caused by the courthouse construction is nearly past and that should reduce borrowing substantially in the next few years back to normal levels ($50-70 million per year instead of $120 million).
Position Vacancies
A chart was distributed showing all positions that have been vacant for more than 180 days, color coded for length of vacancy.  Some positions have been vacant for over 2 years because they have been defunded but not de-authorized.  Kent Olsen stated that some of the unfunded positions in departmental budgets could be funded in the citywide lapse pool.  Kirk Sherman cautioned against eliminating positions by blanket action because in many cases the positions are needed to make the departmental lapses balance.
Motion (Gulliford): request the Council Auditor’s Office to total up the cost of all positions vacant 365 days or more – approved.
MPO
Motion: on p. 1, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
MPS parking garages
Kyle Billy explained that the City Treasurer has done an analysis of what the City might save by buying the garages and running them internally rather than by MPS under contract, and it could be as much as $937,711 per year.  The transaction will increase the City’s debt load (approximately $50 million) but overall would save money.  Current payment comes out of the Northbank Tax Increment District and that source is over-subscribed already so the General Fund is providing a subsidy.  CFO-designate Ronald Belton stated that this needs to be looked at in context with the Jake Godbold Building acquisition as well. Chairman Clark deferred consideration to a future Finance Committee meeting.
Chairman Clark asked if it was possible to completely fund the $5 million CIP line item for capital maintenance out of “pay–as-you-go” revenues.  Kirk Sherman stated that as a result of the committee’s actions, $4,755,006 has been identified that could be used for that purpose.

Motion: utilize the $4,755,006 has been identified to fund the CIP line item for capital maintenance on a “pay–as-you-go” basis approved.

Chairman Clark requested a further search for the last $244,994 needed to reach a full pay/go basis for capital maintenance.

In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford about the earlier discussion of the Memorandum of Understanding regarding computer purchases for the courthouse, Peggy Sidman stated that the General Counsel’s office will need to read the MOU to see exactly what is says about the technology the City will be purchasing.  Kirk Sherman stated that his office will also review the MOU and determine what the cost of the computers is and whether there are any other opportunities for savings.
Motion: tentatively approve the budget with all changes made to date, and authorizing the Council Auditor, Office of General Counsel and the administration to revise, true-up and otherwise complete the budget, CIP, Banking Fund and millage levy ordinances to reflect the committee’s actions – approved.
The meeting was adjourned at 1:35 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

9.5.11
Posted: 2:00 p.m.
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